FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

NOVEMBER 17, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Tiffanie W. Sneed, Assistant City Attorney


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Tom McCarthy, Chief of Police


James Hall, Fire Chief


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance


Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer for Solid Waste


Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and


  Development


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Garfield Griffin, Saint Luke’s African Episcopal Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION:

Presentation of Proclamation in special recognition of our Fire Department’s History Room located in Fire Station #2.

Council Member Kirby presented a Proclamation declaring Monday, November 17, 2003, to be Fire Department History Room Recognition Day to Captain Greg Arnette, Lt. Ron Propst, Assistant Chief Mike Allen, and Firefighter Chris Harrison.  She thanked them for having the vision, collecting the artifacts, and developing the History Room which reflected the history of the Fayetteville Fire Department.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events


Mayor Pitts reviewed the special events calendar.

1.
Reconsider decision on one-year extension of commercial garbage franchise.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to reconsider this item to be put on the agenda at a later time.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

2.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Mayor Pitts requested to amend Item 12 by changing the location of the meeting from Westover High School to City Hall.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the agenda with the amendment.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

3.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of October 27, 2003.

B.
Certify official election results for the municipal primary election on October 7, 2003.

C.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Tax refunds greater than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

American Express Business
2001
Corrected Assessment
$  145.98


  Finance Corp.


Gibson, Martyn and
1999-2002
Clerical Error
 4,890.37

  Barbara N.

Total


$5,036.35

2.
Capital Project Ordinance 2004-3 (Fayetteville Linear Park Corporation).


The Corporation is receiving donations for the Linear Park Project.  This capital project ordinance will formally establish the Fayetteville Linear Park budget so the project may proceed.  The Corporation has received approximately $54,000.00 to date.

3.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2004-2 (Fayetteville Festival Park).


Additional donations are expected for the Fayetteville Festival Park.  This capital project ordinance will increase the Fayetteville Festival Park budget so the project may continue.

4.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-5 (P2P Grant).


The North Carolina Governor’s Crime Commission has awarded Robeson County funding for the I-95 Corridor P2P Grant.  The City of Fayetteville, along with other neighboring law enforcement agencies, is a sub-recipient of this grant.  The project will provide instantaneous data sharing between participating law enforcement agencies to assist law enforcement efforts.  The City of Fayetteville’s portion of this grant is to fund the cost for the City’s participation in this project.  The project will be funded 75 percent by Governor’s Crime Commission ($55,995.00) and 25 percent by General Fund Local Match ($18,665.00).

5.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-6 (2003 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant).


The U.S. Department of Justice has awarded the City of Fayetteville funds for the FY 2003 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant.  The funds will be used to purchase computer equipment such as two network servers, a firewall bundle, eight computers and seven printers for the Police Department.  The project will be funded 90 percent by the U.S. Department of Justice ($112,037.00) and 10 percent by General Fund Transfer ($12,449.00).

6.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-7 (Homeland Security Grant).

This grant will be used to fund police officer overtime during homeland security training sessions and other law enforcement activities that are designed to assist in the prevention of acts of terrorism and other violent and drug-related crimes.  The project will be funded 75 percent by the U.S. Department of Justice ($219,581.OO) and 25 percent by Federal Forfeiture Funds ($73,193.00).
7.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-8 (FY 2004 Operation Ceasefire Project).

The North Carolina Governor’s Crime Commission has awarded the City of Fayetteville a grant to purchase equipment related to the operation ceasefire program.  The project will be funded 100 percent by the Governor’s Crime Commission ($12,800.00).
8.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-9 (FY 2004 Operation Ceasefire Media Blitz).

The North Carolina Governor’s Crime Commission has awarded the City of Fayetteville a grant to raise public awareness about the operation ceasefire program.  The project will be funded 100 percent by the Governor’s Crime Commission ($30,000.00).
9.
Special Revenue Ordinance Amendment 2004-5 (FY 2001 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant).

This amendment will appropriate the interest earned on funds received for the FY 2001 Local Law Enforcement Block grant awarded by the U.S. Department of Justice.  The grant requires all interest earned on grant funds to be used for the project funded by the grant.  This grant was used to fund the Mobile Data Computer project.

D.
One-year lease of the second floor at 222 Hay Street to the Hispanic/Latino Center, Inc.
RESOLUTION NO. R2003-085.

E.
Award of construction contract for Phase 2 of Round-A-Bout/Festival Park to J. W. Cook in the amount of $267,450.00.


Bids were received as follows:


J. W. Cook (Whiteville, NC)
$267,450.00


Metcon (Lumberton, NC)
$277,000.00


Nortec Construction (Fayetteville, NC)
$312,058.85


Paul Howard Construction (Greensboro, NC)
$384,041.00


Valley Crest (Morrisville, NC)
$461,248.00

F.
Request for legal representation in the case of Misti Dawn Williamson v. City of Fayetteville, et al., 03 CVS 7291.


City Attorney Karen McDonald requested that Council authorize legal representation for James Nolette who was operating within the scope and course of his employment as a Police Officer at the time the alleged incident occurred.

G.
Approve the following rezoning recommendations:

1.
Case No. P03-39F.  Rezoning from R5 Residential District to M2 Industrial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for a portion of the property located at 421 Racepath Street.  Containing .50 acres more or less and being the property of Nellie M. Mozingo as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 2842, 2852, and 3064, pages 203, 204, 205, 614, 235 and 236 respectively, Cumberland County Registry.

2.
Case No. P03-46F.  Rezoning from C3 Commercial District and R6 Residential District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on Yadkin Road.  Containing .45 acres more or less and being the property of Yong Sul-Wang as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5007, page 0476, Cumberland County Registry.
3.
Case No. P03-47F.  Rezoning from R10 Residential District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2021 Hope Mills Road.  Containing .28 acres more or less and being the property of Donald S. and Lesley D. Madonia as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5168, page 0722, Cumberland County Registry.

4.
Case No. P03-48F.  Rezoning from R10 Residential District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2017 Hope Mills Road.  Containing .24 acres more or less and being the property of Walter H. and Julia D. Warfel as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 6273, Page 0814, Cumberland County Registry.

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Case No. P03-40F.  Consider amendments to Sections 25-1, 25‑4(1), 25-4(2), 25-4(2)(a), 25-5(a), 25-31(7)d, 25-31(9), 25-31.c.2, 25‑32(4), 25-33.f(4) and 25-61(1) of the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 25, Subdivision, to be amended for clarification and consistency with the North Carolina General Statutes.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He recommended adoption of the amendments, which would make the ordinance consistent with the North Carolina General Statutes.  He explained professional land surveyors were not being given additional authority, but the amendment would make the City’s ordinance comply with the statutes.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 7:24 p.m.

Mr. Mark Seffels, a professional land surveyor, 1113 Faison Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the amendment.
There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:25 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE TO AMEND CHAPTER 25, ENTITLED SUBDIVISIONS, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2003-016.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Case No. P03-38F.  Consider the rezoning from C1P Commercial District to C3 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1780, 1782, and 1786 Bingham Drive.  Containing 2.14 acres more or less and being the property of Albert Lee Draughton and wife, Mary, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4203, page 0220, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the history of the rezoning request, which had been appealed from an October 14, 2003, decision.  Mr. Teal reported the Zoning Commission recommended split zoning with the front portion of the property remaining C1P and the back portion of the property being rezoned to C3 Commercial District.  He reported the staff recommended denial of the C3 because this property was surrounded by residential uses and was recommended for development as low-density residential in the 2010 Land Use Plan.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 7:37 p.m.

Mr. Albert L. Draughon, 1864 Bingham Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the split zoning.  He stated when the road was widened by the State he would not have adequate parking due to the setback required in a C1P district.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:45 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to follow the staff recommendations.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


A discussion was held regarding the fact that Mr. Draughon was annexed into the City and now was a nonconforming legal use under City Zoning and would be unable to expand his current business.


Council Member Keefe expressed his opinion that a business person had the right to do business as it was done in the County prior to annexation.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Keefe moved to approve the C3 zoning district.


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated a substitute motion could not be made in direct opposition to the original motion.


Council Member Fogleman withdrew her second to the original motion.


Further discussion was held.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to zone the front C1P and the back C3.

The motion died due to lack of a second.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the rezoning request of Mr. Draughon for C3 for the entire parcel.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Kendrick and Fogleman)

C.
Case No. P03-42F.  Consider the rezoning from C1P Commercial District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located along Hope Mills Road.  Containing 5.89 acres more or less and being the property of Craig Anderson as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4790, page 0150, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the history of the rezoning request for this property, which had been annexed June 30, 2003.  Mr. Teal reported the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff recommended denial of the C1 Commercial District.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 7:57 p.m.

Mr. Andy Anderson, 1517 Hope Mills Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  He reviewed the history of the land and expressed his concerns about the setback requirements, which would deny him use of part of his land.  Mr. Anderson inquired how economic growth could be promoted when land use was restricted and this was all the land there was.  He stated the City needed a greater tax base and rezoning it would accomplish that.


Mr. Mary Morrow. 5010 Ashton Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the rezoning.  She stated her quality of life was being interfered with and she wanted more buffer between her home and the property.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:08 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve C1.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez


Council Member Fogleman stated she could not ignore the recommendation of the Zoning Commission and the Planning staff.


Council Member Keefe stated these were extenuating circumstances and when the City forced annexation of areas it could not put everyone out of business, but instead the City must work with business people.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Fogleman, Kendrick, and Massey)

D.
P03-43F.  Consider the rezoning from R5 Residential District to C3 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 612 and 614 Hillsboro Street.  Containing 0.73 acres more or less and being the property of D. McAllister, J. Dixon, B. Hart and R. O. Everett as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 3367 and 0298, pages 0447 and 0440 respectively, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan which recommended high-density residential.

Mr. Teal informed the Council that both the Planning staff and the Zoning Commission had recommended denial of the C3 rezoning request.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. The public hearing opened at 8:16 p.m.

Mr. Joseph S. Canady, 1580 John McMillan Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  He stated he had purchased the property, which had been vacant for 30 years, and wanted to use it for landscaping storage which would require C3 zoning.

Reverend Garfield Griffin, 522 Hillsboro Street, Fayetteville, NC, a representative for Saint Luke’s African Episcopal Church, appeared in opposition.  Mr. Griffin stated he felt the landscape storage would cause public deterioration, and he requested the Council deny the rezoning request.


Mr. Joseph Canady appeared in rebuttal and stated he felt the usage was for the betterment of the City because the lot had been full of trash prior to his taking over the property.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:25 p.m.

Mayor Pitts advised Mr. Canady that there had been a letter of opposition distributed to the Council by members of the neighborhood.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the recommendations of the staff and deny the rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

5.
Discussion of City service levels for current City limits and plans for annexation.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He reported on the impact of annexation on municipal services to current residents.  Mr. Stancil stated there were two questions that needed to be addressed:  (1) does annexation negatively affect services to the current City and (2) can the City provide the necessary services set forth in the statutes.


Mr. Stancil stated the Phase V Annexation Plans met the goals of the 1994 Plan and the City and County had acted in good faith and had spent a significant amount of money bringing the areas with the biggest problems into the City.


Mr. Stancil reported that the Smart Growth Plan would allow the City to get ahead of development and avoid continuing problems of the past, especially with drainage and sewer, and would reinforce the Air Quality Improvement Plan of the County to avoid non-attainment, which would kill economic development.


Mr. Stancil stated fiscal issues were involved in this process and extension of the infrastructure would recoup investments of $126 million made by PWC and the current water and sewer customers over many years, focus resources on need, and mitigate the County’s sales tax loss.  Mr. Stancil stated Cumberland County and Cumberland County Schools would receive no less amount of sales tax after annexation than before.


Mr. Stancil stated annexation would be a solution to the challenges of urbanization, would be a move toward citizen mandated metro government, and would diminish the need for the subsidy of $12.5 million for the County’s budget for sheriff’s patrol, County planning, County inspections, and County fire marshal by City residents.


Mr. Stancil stated that this annexation would avoid biennial disruption of voting districts and protect the integrity of the Voting Rights Act.


Mr. Stancil presented historical data regarding the services that had been provided in past annexations in the Police and Fire Departments, Parks and Recreation Department, Solid Waste Department, and Inspections Department.


Mr. Stancil stated the following lessons had been learned:

(1)
Specific situations/issues in proposed areas needed assessment prior to effective date of annexation;

(2)
There was a need to get ahead of development to reduce future retrofitting costs; and

(3)
Entire neighborhoods did not need to be disrupted with lengthy construction projects.


Mr. Stancil informed the Council that since 1992 the City of Fayetteville had assessed 7,306 water and sewer assessments in annexed areas and there had only been eight foreclosures with six of those being vacant property of which five were owned by one person who did not want the property.


Police Chief Tom McCarthy reported that his Department had been creative and had designed a plan that would maintain the same level of services.  The plan consisted of good recruiting and training, redesigning the structure of the City by removing the airport zone and adding 7 new police zones for a total of 26 zones with 13 zones each in the Campbellton and Cross Creek Districts.


Chief McCarthy further reported there would be 26 police officers on each 12-hour shift, which would allow 4 extra hours of work each week for each officer and there would be 7 additional people on each shift.  He stated overtime would be offered to the police officers on a volunteer basis.  Chief McCarthy stated he had confidence that his Department could provide the necessary services all over the City.


Fire Chief James Hall reported that enhanced response time would not be a problem.  He reviewed the requirements for response time and reviewed the coverage of the Volunteer and City Fire Departments throughout the proposed annexation areas.


Chief Hall stated there would be a new fire station in Area 1 which meant 2,400 buildings would be within 1.5 miles of a fire station, and this would improve service.


Chief Hall stated if the City contracted for full-provider services with Lafayette Village, Lake Rim, and Stoney Point, there would be little effect on current services.  He reported there would be an addition of 15 firefighters, 3 battalion commanders, and 2 fire inspectors.


Chief Hall reviewed the fire coverage in other annexed areas.  He stated there would be little effect on the coverage because the areas were currently covered by the City through agreements with the County.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, reported on street maintenance in the newly annexed area.  He stated the staff had driven the roads in the area and had evaluated and made preliminary assessments of the 121 miles of existing streets.  He stated the functions of his Department were pothole repairs, crack sealing, drainage and resurfacing.


Mr. Barefoot stated the standard for pothole response would be the same 24-hour requirement that was currently used in the City.


Mr. Barefoot reported the current staffing ratio was one employee per 18 miles of population and the resources and staff that had been requested for the annexed area was equivalent to the current ratio or slightly greater.  He pointed out that all new staff positions being requested would be in field operations.


Mr. Barefoot informed the Council that all of the streets in this area were currently being maintained by NCDOT and in order to maximize the City’s resources an agreement had been made with NCDOT whereby the state would continue to own the streets with the City performing the daily and routine maintenance and service.  Mr. Barefoot stated this would give the same level of service while NCDOT would be responsible for resurfacing within their budget.  Mr. Barefoot reported that when the streets were brought up to City standards they would be transferred to the City.


Mr. Barefoot stated the City, State, and PWC were coordinating a planned resurfacing schedule so that no resurfacing would be done one year with water and sewer being put in the next year.


Mr. Barefoot stated he was confident these services could be provided to the current City as well as the newly annexed area.


Ms. Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer for Solid Waste, stated she believed Solid Waste could provide services in the newly annexed area.  She stated the statutes required the City to contract with private haulers for two years to provide core services of weekly household garbage and yard waste pickup.


Ms. Bell stated her budget request was based on the current services provided and benchmarked for approximately 43,000 current City residents for bulk items and limb pickup in 2000.


Ms. Bell stated that five private haulers provided garbage service pickup with three of those haulers currently offering service in the annexed area.


Ms. Bell stated that the City was now making pre-arrangements for someone else to service emergency situations in lieu of using current staff.


Ms. Bell stated she felt that her Department currently provided good services and that the service would continue to be good when the proposed area was added because they would be working with the current providers in the annexed area.


Mr. Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and Development, stated PWC would continue to provide urban services to areas it was currently serving and would remain committed to achieving the annexation plan.  He reported that PWC had installed infrastructure and over 93 miles of sanitary sewer collection lines at a cost of over $88 million and had expanded wastewater plants.


Mr. McNeill stated to provide service to the 8,000 plus homes in need of sewer would result in only a small dent being made in the current capacity of PWC.  Mr. McNeill reviewed the benefits which PWC would receive from the current annexation expansion plan and the financial aspects of providing service to the area.


A discussion was held with Council members inquiring about the financial consequences to the citizens, the basis to be used for assessments, the timeframe for payment of the assessments, police and fire protection, the effects of annexation on the Cumberland County school system, the soil street plan, the difference between the fiscal and calendar year for tax purposes, and the reduction of the reserve funds from $6 million to $3 million.

6.
Presentation on proposed changes to the Public Transportation System.


City Manager Roger Stancil suggested this item be deferred.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to defer this item to a later date.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

7.
Consider water and sewer assessment policy.


Mayor Pitts stated this proposed policy, which would set a cap of $5,000.00, was being considered because of the citizens and Council’s concerns about the amount of the assessment for sewer when property was annexed under Phase V in 2004.


Mr. Stancil stated the intent of the new policy was to set a cap and did not apply to new development because that was a developer cost.  He explained the City’s current policy was if a citizen did not have and wanted PWC services, they would have to petition for the services and pay 100 percent of the cost.


Mr. Stancil stated in the case of public health and safety issues the proposed policy would allow the Council to decide how the costs would be split when the project had been completed.


Mr. Stancil further explained that the revised policy would allow a plan to be adopted by the Council for extending water and sewer to the urban area and such extensions would not be ordered unless the Council had developed a funding strategy that allowed the City to assess the property owner an amount equal to the most recent assessment for such service adjusted for inflation, not to exceed $5,000.00.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the policy as set forth and discussed.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


Council Member Keefe stated he appreciated the intent of the policy, but it did not specifically mention residential or business and he did not see why this had not been extended to businesses as well.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to include both existing residential and business in the policy.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Mr. Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and Development, explained that in the past commercial establishments had paid the same as the residential if looked at as an average per foot basis of 90 feet.  Mr. McNeil stated that some businesses had more than 90 feet frontage and to be equitable there needed to be a charge to commercial based on frontage.  He stated that on the most part commercial property already had sewer because of their location and need to operate.


Council Member Keefe stated he felt businesses in a newly annexed area should be considered the same as residential.


Mr. Stancil pointed out this policy would not apply to new development.


Mr. McNeill stated that if the Council wanted to give businesses the same discount as the residential customer, it could still be based on front footage, but not cap it at $5,000.00, and rather have the rate the same but have it still be based on frontage.  He explained that to be equitable, commercial and everything not single-family residential should be the same rate per front foot but the residential should be capped at an average of 90 feet frontage with the commercial or apartment complex being based on a minimum of 90 feet plus additional fees for more footage.

Council Member Keefe inquired if the P2 and P4 would be essentially the same as residential.  Mr. McNeill replied in the affirmative.

Mr. Stancil stated if Council Member Keefe could state his intent, he would come back with the policy reworded.

Council Member Keefe stated he would like to charge the staff to come back with a policy with fees based on front footage for business and residential not to exceed $5,000.00.

Council Member Worthy stated he wanted the cap to be set tonight so the citizens could know what their assessment was going to be.

Council Member Keefe withdrew his first substitute motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Keefe moved to include any business in the newly proposed annexed areas that required sewer and had less than 90 feet of front footage in this $5,000.00 cap.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

City Attorney Karen McDonald stated Council Member Worthy could not second the substitute motion when he had been the maker of the original motion, and Council Member Fogleman as seconder of the first motion would need to do that.

Mr. Stancil inquired if the Council could adopt this policy and direct the staff to develop a second policy which would deal with this issue.

Council Member Keefe withdrew his second substitute motion.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


UNANIMOUS (10-0)

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to have staff consider businesses not to exceed 90 feet frontage to be considered in the $5,000.00 cap.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

8.
Consider petition policy for extension of water and sewer.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to direct PWC not to extend water mains and/or sanitary sewer mains for development of properties that are contiguous with the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville or are located within that portion of the Urban Services Area shown as a Petition Zone on the Fayetteville/Hope Mills Municipal Study map without petition to the City of Fayetteville.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

9.
Case No. P03-44F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2237 Jumalon Street.  Containing 0.82 acres more or less and being the property of Alfred J. and Carmencita E. Bost as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 0705, page 0162, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to rezone to P2.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

10.
Consider items for referral to the City-County Liaison Committee (meeting to be held December 4, 2003).


Council Member Haire requested to add progressive efforts with gateways.


Council Member Keefe requested to add public transportation.

11.
Consider setting permanent dates for biannual meetings with the Cumberland County Board of Commissioners.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to set the biannual meetings for the second Tuesday of April and October of each year and to cancel the November 25, 2003, joint meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

12.
Consider December meeting schedule for City Council:

A.
Set special meeting for December 1, 2003, at City Hall.

B.
Cancel December 8, 2003, regular meeting.

C.
Set special meeting for December 15, 2003, to consider regular items of business.

D.
Cancel December 22, 2003, meeting.

E.
Adopt resolution.

RESOLUTION AND NOTICE OF INTENT TO CLOSE JACKSON AVENUE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-086.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to approve Item 12.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

13.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
Appointments

1.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission – 7 vacancies – 8 nominations made


The following appointments were made by acclamation:

Ms. Lorenzia Wright

Mr. Larry Clubine

Mr. Christopher "Tiff" Hopkins

Mr. Darren Thompson

Ms. Clementine White

Mr. Hank Debnam

Mr. Thomas McLamb

2.
Wrecker Review Board - 1 Chairman vacancy - 1 nomination made

Mr. Richard H. Earle was appointed to the Chairman vacancy.

3.
Historic Resources Commission - 6 vacancies (4 At-Large, 1 Category 1, and 1 Category 2) - 6 nominations made

The following appointments were made by acclamation:

At-Large:

Ms. Annette Billie

Mr. Marshall Isler

Mr. Kenneth Suggs

Mr. Jerry Fachet

Category 1 – Licensed Registered Architect:

Mr. Chris Kuenzel

Category 2 – Historic Preservationalist or Cultural Historian:

Ms. Dorothy Q. Finiello

B.
NOMINATIONS

November Vacancies:

1.
Fair Housing Board - 3 vacancies - 1 At-Large, 1 Attorney, and 1 Real Estate


Council Member Smith nominated Ms. Glorius Fowler for the at‑large position, Ms. Cheri Siler-Mack for the attorney position, and Mr. Don Talbot for the real estate position.

2.
Zoning Commission - 1 vacancy

Mr. David Hill was nominated by Council Member Gonzalez.  Mr. Jack Cox was nominated by Council Member Keefe.  Mr. Billy Manning was nominated by Council Member Worthy.  Mr. Warren Copenhaven as nominated by Council Member Kirby.

December Vacancies:

1.
Personnel Review Board – 3 vacancies – 3 nominations needed


No nominations were made.

2.
Fayetteville Zoning Commission – 2 alternate vacancies – 2 nominations needed


Mr. Henry Clark was nominated by Council Member Smith.

3.
Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission – 3 vacancies (5-year terms) - 3 nominations needed


Mrs. Elizabeth Copenhaver was nominated by Council Member Kirby.  Mrs. C. T. Greene was nominated by Council Member Haire.  Ms. Mary Hales, Mr. Delvin McAllister, and Mr. Burney Rivenbark were nominated for reappointment by Council Member Worthy.

14.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Letter reference PWC’s Monthly Strategic Business Decisions 
Report.

15.
INFORMATION ITEMS:

A.
Report on tax refunds less than $100.00


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

AGCO Finance LLC
2003
Corrected Assessment
$ 49.77


AGCO Finance LLC
2003
Corrected Assessment
55.50


Green, Lyn LCSW
2002
Corrected Assessment
7.96


Smith, Donald H. and Ed
2002
Corrected Assessment
56.25


  Johnson


Smith, Donald H. and Ed
2002
Corrected Assessment
12.77


  Johnson


Todd C. Conormon Atty. PA
2002
Corrected Assessment
89.24


Howard, Julianna D.
1998-
Corrected Assessment
  91.02


2002


Total


$362.51

B.
Strategic Business Decision Report – October 2003.

C.
Quarterly Financial Reviews.

D.
New Levy for 2003-2004 Fiscal Year.

E.
“Thank You” letter from Duncan W. Hubbard, Chairman 2002-2003, Fayetteville-Cumberland Crime Stoppers.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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